
 

USW 7135 BASEBALL TEAM 

We will be having our first ball 

practice Sunday April 26th at 

12:00 pm at the fields at Hill 

Crest Elementary school located on the corner of Eastwood and Melvin Ave in Hamilton. 

Everyone is welcome. We do have bases, some bats and balls, but you must bring your own 

gloves. We will have water available, and there is no cost. For more information contact 

joe.paquette@usw7135.ca. 

 

 

 

 
 

 

FISHING TOURNAMENT 
Bills Bait & Tackle is inviting USW Local 7135 members for a charity 

fishing tournament on May 3 rd 2015 at bay front park  
Cost is $15.00 for adults and $10.00 for kids  

This will run from 8:00am to 12:00pm  
Grand Prize of $1000.00  

Many more prizes  

For more information  and for  

registration,  contact  Joe Paquette  

 

 

 

 

 

There are no new orders to report this month, and all lines are operating as previously reported. 

Please note that the shut will be three weeks long for the personnel in P-2. 

New punch clocks will be installed in the steel prep area for a trial run. These time clocks will in no way 

record or store your fingerprints. These units operate on the lower levels in your fingers that can only be 

read and verified with these types of scanners. This is a pilot program to test these clocks out, and see if 

they will hold up to our environment in the plant. 

I am sad to report, that due to a few inconsiderate people, seven video cameras will be installed in and 

around the steel prep lunchroom. Employees caught smoking in the lunch room areas will receive a 

mandatory 5 day suspension for the first offence. 

The company has also informed us that copies of the video surveillance will be provided to a Tobacco 

enforcement officer of Hamilton, who may decide to fine or charge the employee violating the city bylaws.  

As many of you know, the elections for the Union Executives will be held on April 29th. 

All Union members in good standings can vote. This means if you have just started at NSC, you can vote, if 

you are laid off you can vote, if you have never been to a Union meeting, you can vote for the Executive 

candidate of your choice. 

This is the time for the silent majority to vote for whom they want to represent for the next three years, 

and itõs time for our silent senior Union members to educate our newer members in the differences of the 

old Union way of thinking and the one of working together to ensure a more positive and prosperous 

future for all of our members and their families. 

I am not running for any position in these elections, but can assure everyone that any non-successful 

candidates that are currently in office, will respect the decisions of the membership and ensure a proper 

hand off to all newly elected executives. 

So in solidarity going forward, I urge you all to get out and exercise your right to elect your 

representatives. Do not let a small minority of the people, have the say for the majority.  

Please vote responsibly.  

In Solidarity, 

Bob Pelletier 
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USW HOCKEY TEAMS 
We have had our first practise last Saturday, and it looks like as of 

now, we have a decent team forming for òBó division. We are 

looking for more players, and we have ice booked for this Sunday, 

April 19th, at the Hamilton Double Rinks from 11:00am to 

12:00pm. The cost for the ice is $165.00 divided by the amount of 

players that come out. After this practise, we will be deciding 

where we want to play, what division and what days we want.  

We are also looking for a couple more Ball Hockey Players to fill 

out the two teams that we have going to the Wayne Gretzky 

Charity Ball Hockey tournament this spring. Please contact Joe 

Paquette or James Barker for more information. 

mailto:joe.paquette@usw7135.ca


  

 

 

 

U.S. sway affects Canada CBR safety focus 
Transport Canada's selection March 11, 2015 of new tank car specifications is surely a harbinger of the choice 

the White House will make later this spring from among the options proposed by U.S. rail and hazmat regulators. 

The clue is in Transport Minister Lisa Raitt's revelation that Canada could not secure U.S. support for advanced braking 

systems for oil trainsña clear inference that agreement has been reached on the other specifications for a future 

TC/DOT-117 tank car. 

Sticking a "TC" in front of the U.S. "DOT-117" designation makes it pretty certain that Canada has been advised that 

the White House has made up its mind on 9/16-inch-thick hulls, full head shields, thermal insulation, and enhanced 

rollover protection for top fittings. This was the option preferred by the Association of American Railroads, which 

naturally welcomed the Canadian decision as the benchmark for a necessarily common North American standard. 

However, Canada's May 2017 deadline for getting DOT-111s out of crude oil service effectively scuttles the U.S. 

regulators' strategy of shuffling the oldest cars to Alberta tar sands service as new cars come on stream. 

The rule package proposed by the Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration (PHMSA) anticipates DOT-

111s remaining in crude oil service until October 2020: ". . . some DOT(-111) Unjacketed and CPC 1232 Unjacketed 

cars (about 8,000 cars) will be transferred to Alberta, Canada tar sands services. No existing tank cars will be forced 

into early retirement." 

The two recent Ontario explosions of CN unit trains hauling Alberta tar sands crude had already exposed PHMSA's 

incomprehensible misunderstanding of bitumen blended for transport. ("Dilbit" is bitumen diluted with naptha or other 

liquid petroleum gases to make it flow; "synbit" is partially refined bitumen intentionally boosted with highly explosive 

hydrogen gas.) 

So, the White House now has to figure out what to do with the thousands of old DOT-111s that will be banned in 24 

months from crude service, bitumen or otherwise, north of the 49th Parallel. Either these cars will be allowed to haul 

crude in the U.S. well beyond their originally proposed 2020 withdrawal, or they will, indeed, be forced into "early 

retirement." 

Canada's transport minister offered another hint of regulatory rebellion among the political tribes ranging above 

America's northern frontier. Raitt said that a requirement for ECP (electronically controlled pneumatic) unit train 

braking will re-emerge in new rail operating rules for high-hazard trains in Canada. The rail industry in the U.S. is 

resisting the PHMSA recommendation for electronic brake controls, but Canada could independently require them for 

domestic or cross-border service. 

Unlike the U.S., where the regulatory process requires months of wide-open public consultation and interminable 

iteration of rule proposals, Canadian rail regulation is by executive fiat, with an optional cover of voluntary 

consultations with handpicked industry experts. Under the country's parliamentary system, Prime Minister Stephen 

Harper has direct, personal power over both the elected legislature and the departments that implement law, 

including Raitt's Transport Canada. 

Harper's government has an established record of hostility toward the country's railways and tight ties to the oil 

industry that provides his Conservative Party its financial and ideological power base. 
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PENSION UPDATE 
We have had our annual meeting pertaining to our pensions this month. We have stated that 

once we get the actuary from our pension plan, then we would share the findings with the 

membership. We will continue with the quarterly report in the newsletter as they are 

received. 

 DATE PLAN ASSETS 

Prior to Union contract 12/31/2011  $96,821,000.00  

Prior to Union contract 5/30/2012  $99,866,000.00  

   

Post Union Contract 12/31/2012  $103,875,000.00  

 12/31/2013  $112,895,000.00  

 12/31/2014  $129,398,000.00  

 3/31/2015  $140,772,000.00  

Increase since May 31, 2012 

In Dollars In Percentages 

  

$40,906,000.00  41% 

 

Basically this report is informing our membership that our pension plan has made increases of 41% since 

the repayment agreement was made between National Steel Car and USW Local 7135 members, and our 

plan is now funded at over 100% in the current ongoing plan, and at 72% in the case of solvency. It should 

be mentioned here, that with the insurances from the Ontario Government, that this percentage would work 

out to 88% at the solvency pay out rate. 

Please note that this report only covers this year up to March 31st 2015, and that the remaining 7 months 

can be monitored by reviewing the quarterly reports that we post in our newsletter as they are received and 

verified as being current. 

Although our plan is not fully funded yet, our pension plan is recovering, and with some help from the 

interest rates, return on our pension fund investments, as well as the negotiated solvency payment 

schedule, we may be in a position to negotiate an increase in our pension benefits. 

 

LETTER TO THE EDITOR 

Please remember that this is your newsletter. If you have any special events, offers or 

announcements, you can submit them on our website under Letter to the editor section and 

we will post the information in the next newsletter for you. Comments and suggestions for 

the newsletter are also accepted in this format. All requests, within reason, will be reviewed 

and responded to. 

What other government would spend millions of taxpayer dollars on foreign newspaper advertising to promote a 

private pipeline scheme? 

Harper's oil-dependent government is moving quickly on tank cars and railway operating rules to preserve a vital 

transportation option for Alberta's tar sands. Harper (and the U.S. State Department) argued that rail was an obvious 

alternative should the Keystone XL pipeline project ultimately be denied. Should the White House accede to the rising 

insistence of lesser lawmakers that crude oil be deweaponized before loading, rail will cease to be the existential 

lifeline for tar sands bitumen. 

Fixing Bakken crude is a technically easy matter of applying the same treatment or "stabilization" that is routine for 

pipeline transport in North Dakota, and for any mode of transport in Texas. However, rendering Canadian bitumen safe 

for rail carriage is problematic. The alternative to dilution with naptha is heating with steam during loading and 

unloadingña messy procedure that requires internal steam coils be built into tank cars. 

Neither Canada's new tank car spec nor any of those under consideration by the White House includes a requirement 

for steam coils. Anyway, the steam-heating alternative is impractical on a large scale, given its requirement for extra-

cost tank cars constructed specifically for low-value bitumen. Options may not exist at all for synbit, the hydrogen-

injected variety of processed bitumen. 

Expect the Harper government to intensify the blame it directs at the railroads as it tries to deflect attention away 

from the explosive goop (it's certainly not natural crude) shipped from Alberta's tar sands. 

The government has summoned CN to testify before a parliamentary committee about the causes of this winter's 

spate of tank car derailments. Track condition, train lengths, and speed will be the focus of government-side 

interrogators; there will be not a word from Conservative members of parliament about the tar sands industry's 

intentional spiking of bitumen with naptha and hydrogen. 

Perhaps this is Washington's opportunity to regain credible leadership in oil train reform: If Canada can bar DOT-111s 

at the border, the U.S. could, and should, prohibit spiked bitumen from American rails. 

(I suggest this as a patriotic Canadian and proud resident of Alberta who benefits directly from bitumen taxes and 

royalties. Like most Albertans, I simply don't wish to profit by placing other people and places at unnecessary risk.) 

 

RAILWAY FACTOIDS 

James Watt didnõt invent the steam engine, but he did create the worldõs first modern one, and 

developed the means of measuring its power. In the 1760s, the Scottish inventor began tinkering 

with an earlier version of the engine designed by Thomas Newcomen.  Newcomenõs design required 

constant cooling down and re-heating, wasting vast amounts of energy. Wattõs innovation was to 

add a separate condenser, greatly improving the engineõs efficiency. A savvy salesman, Watt knew 

that he needed a way to market his new product. He calculated how much power a single horse 

working in a mill could produce over a period of time (though many scientists now believe his 

estimates were far too high), a figure that he dubbed òhorsepower.ó Using this unit of measurement, 

he then came up with a figure that indicated how many horses just one of his engines could replace. 

The sales ploy workedñweõre still using the term òhorsepoweró todayñand his engines soon became 

the industry standard, leading directly to invention of the first steam locomotive in 1804. 



Tank car builders donõt agree on DOT-111 obsolescence timeline 
Tank car builder The Greenbrier Companies is urging the White House Office of Management and Budget to disregard advice 

by the companyõs own industry trade group, the Railway Supply Institute-Committee on Tank Cars (RSI-CTC), and proceed full 

speed ahead with the U.S. Department of Transportationõs proposed schedule for fleet renewal. 

This comes even as the White House OMB ponders whether the a 2020 tank car renewal deadline still makes any sense 

following a succession of challenges to the scheduleõs underlying assumptions. The collapse of oil prices, the discovery that 

Albertaõs tar sands oil is no safe haven for aged tank cars, and Canadaõs 2017 deadline for withdrawing DOT-111 tank cars 

from crude oil service have trashed the scenario set out in last summerõs Notice of Proposed Rulemaking. 

While collapsing oil prices should slow demand for tank cars, the extreme explosively of tar sands oil and Canadaõs refusal 

to run a retirement home for creaky DOT-111s may impose greater urgency than before. The White House has promised a 

final government tank car replacement rule by this May, leaving little time to update spreadsheets with fresh assumptions 

and data. 

The tank car timeline is part of a package of oil train reforms proposed by the DOTõs twin regulators, the Pipeline and 

Hazardous Materials Safety Administration (PHMSA) and the Federal Railroad Administration (FRA). Tank car standards and 

deployment constitute the centerpiece of oil train reform, at least for now. 

òA complete do-over of tank car demographics is needed, this time using confidential tank car data collected by the Surface 

Transportation Board and Railinc,ó said Andreas Aeppli, senior associate with Cambridge Systematics, which authored the 

OMB submission on behalf of Greenbrier. òI was disappointed that PHMSA didnõt ask for this information originally,ó said 

Aeppli in a March 26 interview with Railway Age. Greenbrier, like other carbuilders, is straining at the bit, waiting for final 

definition of a new DOT-117 tank car specification. 

The RSI-CTC had earlier submitted a study prepared by The Brattle Group that said the proposed deadline of 2020 for 

withdrawal of older DOT-111 and unjacketed CPC-1232 cars would overwhelm carbuilders and overhaul shops, disrupting 

the continental flow of oil and ethanol. Greenbrier, challenging the RSI projection, maintained in its March 20 submission to 

the OMB that it and other carbuilders can make 40,000 new cars and retrofit 13,000 others annually: 

òThe RSI/BG analysis significantly underestimates the known capacity of the contract shop industry to meet the deadlines in 

the proposed rule,ó Cambridge Systematics said. òUsing RSI/BGõs assumptions on fleet size and retirements, along with 

data developed in this analysis, the retrofit process for unjacketed cars in crude oil and ethanol service can be completed in 

five and one-half years, and the entire fleet in six years. If implementation of the regulation is staged to address particular 

cars in specific service based on risk, it is possible to address the most at-risk carsñthe unjacketed DOT-111 cars used in 

unit train crude oil service in as few as two and one-half years, even with a six-month run-up included. Contract shops and 

new car manufacturers will respond to changes in demand, as evidenced by announcements of shop expansions and new 

car manufacturing capacity, leading to substantial job creation and a safer fleet. Aggressive retrofit timelines as proposed 

by PHMSA for cars in crude and ethanol service are achievable.ó 

Interestingly, Greenbrier participated in the RSI-CTC's Brattle Group study, supplying its own estimated production and 

capacity figures. 

The DOT transition schedule was based on prevailing belief that crude oils vary from explosive to benign and that renewal 

could be prioritized accordingly, with Bakken crude getting the newest cars first. The explicit assumption was that the 

existing cars could be assigned to Alberta bitumen service pending retrofit or retirement. That would provide tolerable slack, 

given bitumenõs then-presumed reluctance to ignite in an accident. 

The truth about bitumen exploded inconveniently in mid-winter when two CN tar sands trains blew up in quick succession. 

The pair of Ontario conflagrations revealed that, when modified for delivery, tar sands oil is far different from the viscous, 

barely ignitable bitumen mined or steamed from the ground. 

Whether thinned with naphtha as òdilbitó or spiked with hydrogen to become òsynbit,ó bitumen modified for sale and 

transport will ignite at temperatures substantially lower than the flash points of the light crude fracked from the Bakken 

formation straddling North Dakota, Saskatchewan, and Montana. Scientists had already documented the volatility of 

processed bitumen, but that information did not come to the attention of U.S. regulators before they planned the orderly 

retreat of unmodified DOT-111s to Albertaõs tar sands service. 

With the new understanding of modified bitumenõs extreme volatility, transferring the weakest cars to tar sands duty would 

be disingenuous. In any case, Canadaõs prohibition of older DOT-111s after 2017 moots the strategy. 

A March 24 report by the U.S. Department of Energy slammed another torpedo into the already sinking boat by stating there 

is no benign combination of crude oil and tank car; any oil can ignite and no tank car can contain it in a serious derailment. 

There is simply nowhere to hide for old DOT-111s. 

 

 

 

We have received many requests for information on the new regulations dealing with fall protection, and the 

new regulations that have been advertised on the radio, television and in the news. 

These new regulation are for the construction industry only, and do not affect us at National Steel Car. 

We fall under the Industrial Regulations for working at heights and fall arrest systems, and currently exceed 

the guidelines laid out in these regulations for the safety of our members pertaining to working at heights. 

Our JH&SC is always looking to improve safety at National Steel Car, and every time that there are 

requirements, or changes are mandated by the Ministry Of Labour, we will insure that our membership is 

aware of these changes, and that the company is being diligent in implementing all the required steps to be 

in compliance with the act and its regulations. 

If you have any Safety concerns, please forward them immediately to our full time JH&SC representative, 

Angelo DeBellis, at EXT. 3271 in the plant, or by phone at (905) 975- 0463 . 

You also can talk to your JH&SC representative in your area: 

Joe Paquette: for the Trades and Services.              Dan Dellville: for the Steel Prep.  

Jon Piccilo: for the Lift Truck and Crane.                   Kevin Messom: for the Paint and Blast  

Denis Petrie: for the Welding Departments. 

 

COMMITTEE REPORT  

The Compensation Committee Members, welcomes all new workers to National Steel Car, and want to 

inform you that you are a Union Member as soon as you show up on the floor on your first day. As a Union 

member, you are entitled to representation from one of our Union Representatives if you are injured on the 

job. 

 We cannot stress enough the importance for you to report all injuries immediately, and we understand that 

you might be worried about this as you are still in your probationary period, but we can help you and work 

with you throughout the process.  

If you have any concerns or questions, please speak to a Union representative in your area, and they will be 

able to direct you to a person that will be qualified to help you with whatever issues or concerns that you 

might have.   

April 28th, is the national day of Mourning. This is the day that we honour all 

workers that have died from work related accidents and illnesses. If you 

have some time on this day, we would welcome you to come out and show 

support for these fallen workers and their families.  

As we are now on the second floor in our new offices at 1031 Barton Street 

East, we have made arraignments to use the boardrooms on the main floor 

of the building for our members that have any difficulty using stairs. In order 

to accommodate you for main level meetings, please call ahead of time for an appointment. This will help 

us to ensure your comfort and safety in dealing with your concerns, and health issues. This building is also 

wheelchair accessible. 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

The 3rd Annual Steve Mesic Memorial Ride 
Brother Mesic was a well-respected member of our Local for 20 years, and worked at 

National Steel Car as a locomotive operator. He was a wonderful man with a great 

sense  of humor and a big heart.  Those who knew him, knew that he was always 

ready to lend a hand and was fiercely loyal to those he cared about.  He was well 

known within the Greater Hamilton area, especially within the Croatian, health and 

fitness and motorcycle enthusiast communities.  

Brother Mesic was tragically shot and killed by the Hamilton Police on June 7th, 2013.    

His passing was entirely too soon and has left many unanswered questions. 

This annual memorial ride will be held rain or shine, on June 20th, 2015, and will start 

at Lime Ridge Mall in Hamilton Ontario, in the parking lot closest to the Lincoln M. 

Alexander Parkway. 

Registration will begin at 10:30 am and kickstands up at 12:00 noon. 

The Rally will end up at the Suck Bang Blow Restaurant and bar in Stoney Creek, and there will be live entertainment 

provided by òThe Whole Dam Familyó and Blake Halliday. There will also be a best burnout Contest, and venders on 

site. 

There will also be good food and cold drinks all at a reasonable prices. A guest appearance by Jeff Joslin, former UFC 

fighter, and many more events for the day. 

This ride is free, however, donations for those with mental illnesses, and Brother Mesics son would be accepted and 

appreciated, and all types of vehicles all welcome, so come out and support a great cause. 

USW Local 7135 is a proud sponsor /supporter of this event, and invite our members to join us at this ride. 

 

THE KAREN SILKWOOD AWARD 
The Karen Silkwood award is given to local unions for union building and solidarity through health, safety and 

environment. The 2015 recipient was awarded by International President Leo Gerard to District 6 Hamilton area 

for being extremely active in the USWõs young worker awareness training program including members from our 

own Local 7135. Over the last 3 years we have provided safety and health education to more than 13,000 high 

school students and other young workers entering the workforce. The program gives participants a basic 

understanding of workplace safety and health, and the role of the labour movement in achieving better working 

conditions. 

 

Karen Silkwood was a chemical technician and labour union activist known for raising concerns about corporate 

practices related to health and safety of workers in a nuclear facility. She is most famous for her mysterious 

death, which was the subject of a victorious lawsuit against the chemical company Kerr-McGee. She gained more 

fame when she was portrayed by Meryl Streep in the 1983 Academy Award-nominated film Silkwood. 

She worked at the Kerr-McGee Cimarron Fuel Fabrication Site plant in Oklahoma. Silkwood's job was 

making plutonium pellets for nuclear reactor fuel rods. She joined the union and became an activist on behalf of 

issues of health and safety at the plant as a member of the union's negotiating team, the first woman to have 

that position at Kerr-McGee. In the summer of 1974, she testified to the Atomic Energy Commission about her 

concerns. 

 

For three days in November, she was found to have abnormal but low levels of plutonium contamination on her 

person and in her home. That month, while driving to meet with a New York Times journalist, and an official of 

her union's national office, she died in a car accident under unclear circumstances. 

 

For the third time, hundreds of volunteers including 

members of our own Local descended on Beer Stores 

and LCBO stores across Ontario to distribute leaflets 

asking customers to buy beer in bottles instead of cans. 

The effort was in support of one hundred and twenty 

USW Local 9176 members who have been on strike 

since September 6, 2013 at Crown Holdingsõ can 

manufacturing plant in Toronto. Steelworker members 

were joined by union leaders and rank-and-file members 

from many other unions including PSAC, CUPE and 

many more. Public support for the ongoing campaign 

was overwhelmingly positive where the second event 

generated interest from several media outlets who were 

on scene at various Beer Stores in Toronto. Thank you to 

Sharon Bacon, Joe Paquette and Frank Crowder for 

volunteering their time on their Saturday to support the 

campaign. 

 

 

BOTTLES NOT CANS 
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On average, every day in Canada two people die or get sick due to a disease or injury incurred from work-related 

causes - each one leaving a trail of pain for the families impacted by the loss of a husband, wife, father, mother, 

brother, sister, son or daughter. And most - if not all - are fatalities that could have been prevented. 

 

To honour those workers across the country whose lives have been lost, who have been injured or disabled on the job, 

or suffer from occupational diseases, April 28th has been set aside as the National Day of Mourning. The Day of 

Mourning is an opportunity to not only remember, but also for employees and employers to publicly renew their 

commitment to preventing work-related injuries, illnesses and deaths and making workplaces safe and healthy for all. 

 

This day of observance was established when the Workers Mourning Day Act was passed in December 1990. Since 

that time, various events are organized each year by labour organizations across the country to express remembrance 

for the family, friends, and colleagues who have suffered in carrying out workplace duties. The Canadian flag on 

Parliament Hill, and here at National Steel Car, will fly at half-mast. Workers will light candles, don ribbons and black 

armbands, and observe moments of silence. 

 

Over the years, the day of observance known in most other countries as the Workers' Memorial Day, has spread 

around the world and is now an international day of remembrance of workers killed in incidents at work, or by 

diseases caused by work. In addition, the International Labour Organization (ILO) celebrates the World Day for Safety 

and Health at Work on April 28th to promote the prevention of occupational accidents and diseases globally. 

 

This touches us very closely here at National Steel car. Many of our members will remember Brothers whom we have 

worked with and beside, who have died right here as a result of accidents in the workplace. Being more aware of past 

occurrences not only honours those in the past makes us more attentive and careful in the future. 

 

Charles (Leroy) Lord 
June 2nd, 1949- December 1978 

Charles Lord was a welder at National Steel Car. He died as a result of being coupled between two railcars in 

the X-tack Area of P-1.Because of his fatality, railcar movement in the plant is now much safer, and 

procedures have been developed to help ensure that this will never happen again. 
 

Ivan Laus 
October 20th, 1953- August 15th, 2000 

Ivan Laus was an electrician At National steel car. He fell from a crane in the Axel shop. Because of his 

fatality, we now have an improved fall arrest systems, including personal protective equipment, and training 

has been developed to help ensure that this will never happen again. 
 

Andrew Kenmuir 
October 12th, 1973- September 27th, 2004 

Andrew Kenmuir was a welder at National Steel Car. He died as a result of receiving blunt force trauma to 

the head after an improperly manufactured spreader bar malfunctioned. As a result of his fatality, we now 

have procedures in place that ensures all equipment used at NSC is engineered approved and built by 

competent personnel. 

Day of Mourning Monument 
 
This monument was unveiled April 28, 1990, the same 

morning Bjarne (Pete) Caspersen, an electrician and 

member of United Steelworkers of America Local 

1005, was fatally injured at work. Ironically, the metal 

backdrop for the monument was forged in the same 
plate and strip mill where Caspersen worked. The 

monument stands at the corner of Bay and Main on the 

grounds of City Hall. 

 


